Fremont (née Fish), Sewall Lawrence [1]

Fremont (née Fish), Sewall Lawrence

by Dorothy Fremont Grant, 1986

30 Aug. 1816-1 May 1886

Sewall Lawrence Fremont (née Fish), army officer, chief engineer, and superintendent of the Wilmington and Weldon Railroad, was born in Bellows Falls, Vt. (in the <u>year of "no summer [2]"</u>), the third child and second son of Salmon and Tizrah Dutton Fish. He was named for his ancestors Samuel Sewall, the American jurist, and James ("Don't give up the ship!") Lawrence. When he was a child his parents moved to Charleston, Sullivan County, N.H. Appointed from Charleston to the U.S. Military Academy, West Point, N.Y., he was graduated seventeenth in a class of fifty-two on 1 July 1841 and commissioned a second lieutenant in the Third Artillery.

He served in the Florida War (1841–42) and in garrison at Fort Johnston [3], N.C. (1842–45). During this time (1843) he changed his name to Fremont, and persuaded his father and family to do likewise. He was ordered to the military occupation of Texas (1845–46), and in the War with Mexico [4] he took command of Major David Ringgold's battery when Ringgold was killed in action at Palo Alto on 8 May 1846. After the battle of Resaca-de-la-Palma (11 May 1846), Fremont was promoted in rank and ordered to Fort Moultrie, S.C. That fall he became assistant professor of geography, history, and ethics at West Point. Advanced to captain on 3 Mar. 1847, he was placed on quartermaster duty in Washington, D.C., but was mustering North Carolina volunteers at Fort Johnston by the end of 1847. While quartermaster in the Third Artillery, he survived the wreck of the USAT San Francisco on Christmas Eve of 1853 while she was on her maiden voyage to San Francisco; this wreck was memorialized by John G. Whittier in "Three Bells." Fremont resigned from the army on 4 Apr. 1854.

As an assistant engineer of the United States, he was then assigned to the improvement of the Cape Fear and Savannah rivers. He assumed full management of the Wilmington and Weldon Railroad [5] on 8 Dec. 1854. On 25 Feb. 1861, Governor John W. Ellis [6] appointed him colonel of the North Carolina militia as chief of artillery and engineer. Later he held the same rank in the Confederate States Army. On 31 Aug. 1861, after the fall of Hatteras, he assumed full command of the coastal defenses from the New River [7] south to the state line. He planned the fortification at Federal Point, which he named Fort Fisher [8] in honor of his close friend Charles Frederick Fisher [9], of Salisbury, who was killed in the Battle of First Manasses. Subsequently, to his consternation, Colonel William Lamb [10] deviated from his original design for the fort while Fremont was attending to the movement of troops and supplies. General Robert E. Lee commended the Wilmington and Weldon Railroad as the "lifeline of the Confederacy." Through a Northern friend in Massachusetts Fremont brought into Wilmington from Nassau, through the Union blockade, rails and other needed hardware made in Northern steel mills to keep the road in efficient running order.

After the fall of Fort Fisher, Fremont was arrested on 3 Apr. 1865 by his West Point classmate W. T. Sherman, who offered "a pass to Nassau or a foreign port, but if he remains in our lines he is simply tolerated and must keep close indoors." By an act of the North Carolina legislature on 1 Apr. 1869, the name of the then small town of Nahunta, north of Goldsboro, was changed to <u>Fremont [11]</u> in recognition of his service to the Confederacy.

At the end of December 1871, he resigned from the Wilmington and Weldon to assume the same position with the Wilmington, Charlotte and Rutherford Railroad, which was subsequently reorganized as the <u>Carolina Central [12]</u>. In 1876, he acquired Clarendon Plantation on the Lower <u>Cape Fear River [13]</u>. Though now a rice planter he continued his professional work, serving as architect for the North Carolina Asylum for Colored Insane at Goldsboro (1878) and as city surveyor for the city of Wilmington (1880–83). In 1886 he was the U.S. architect at Memphis, Tenn., where he died in May.

On 6 Apr. 1848, Fremont married Mary Elizabeth Langdon, the only daughter of Richard Langdon, a merchant, and Mary Eliza Everitt Langdon, daughter of Dr. Ruben Everitt and sister of Dr. Sterling Bird Everitt, all of Smithville (now Southport). The ceremony took place in the Langdon home where Mary was born, located in Smithville directly opposite Fort Johnston. She was the great-granddaughter of the Reverend Dr. Samuel Langdon, of Hampton Falls, N.H., pastor of the Old North Church, Boston (1747–74), president of Harvard (1774–80), and cartographer of the present Canada-United States boundary. Her grandfather, Samuel's son Paul, was founder and first principal of Fryeburg Academy, Maine, which is still extant.

Fremont and his wife had six children. The first three, Ellen Mae, Richard Langdon, and Mary Lawrence, with their mother also survived the wreck of the *San Francisco*, but the girls died in childhood and Richard died at twenty-three. The younger children were <u>Sewall Lawrence</u>, <u>Jr. [14]</u> (1854–1908); Mary Elizabeth (1856–1931), who married John Dancy Battle; and Francis Murray (1858–1900), who married Henrietta Brown Addison. All six children and their parents were buried in Oakdale Cemetery, Wilmington.

1

Fremont was an Episcopalian and a charter member and senior warden of St. John's Church when it was formed from the congregation of St. James' Church, Wilmington. At the time of his death, he was a trustee of the Episcopal Diocese of East Carolina. A political conservative, he was a strong Union man and cherished the old army but was also a firm believer in <u>states rights</u> [15]. He was a stern disciplinarian, "a thorough soldier at heart, . . . his rigid principles of integrity were dreaded by those . . . whose influence was sufficient to remove him from positions where he was a stumbling block . . . to their money-making notions."

References:

Abstract log of the ship *San Francisco*, 1853–54 (Records of the Weather Bureau, Library of Congress, Washington, D.C.).

Atlantic Coast Line Railroad, Annual Reports, 1854-71.

G. W. Cullum, Biographical Register of the Officers and Graduates of the U.S. Military Academy at West Point 1868). [16]

Howard D. Dozier, History of the Atlantic Coast Line Railroad (1920).

Dorothy Fremont Grant Collection (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

New England Historical and Genealogical Register 30 (1876).

New York Herald. 15 Jan. 1854.

James Sprunt, Chronicles of the Cape Fear River, 1660-1916(1916).

War Records Branch, National Archives Records Service, Washington, D.C., for information on Fremont's military career.

Wilmington Evening Journal, 8 Dec. 1854.

Wilmington The Morning Star, 8 May 1886.

Additional Resources:

Dorothy Fremont Grant Collection, 1773-1893, 1954. State Archives of North Carolina. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/dorothy-fremont-grant-collection-1773-1893-1954/130386 [17] (accessed March 10, 2014).

Bittinger, J. Q. (John Quincy). *History of Haverhill, N. H.* Haverhill, N.H.: [Cohos Steam Press]. 1888. 137. https://archive.org/stream/cu31924028835945#page/n147/mode/2up [18] (accessed March 10, 2014).

"An act, alterning the names of the persons therein mentioned." *Acts and Resolves passed by the legislature of the state of Vermont at their October Session, 1841.* Montpelier [Vermont]: E. P. Walton & Sons. 1841. 126-127. http://books.google.com/books?id=GTNEAAAAYAAJ&pg=PA127#v=onepage&q&f=false [19] (accessed March 10, 2014).

Subjects:

Architects [20]

Biographies [21]

Cartographers and surveyors [22]

Engineers [23]

Military personnel [24]

Authors:

Grant, Dorothy F. [25]

Origin - location:

Brunswick County [26]

New Hanover County [27]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press, [28]

1 January 1986 | Grant, Dorothy F.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fremont-n%C3%A9e-fish-sewall

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fremont-n%C3%A9e-fish-sewall [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/year-without-summer [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/fort-johnston [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/mexican-war [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/wilmington-weldon-railroad [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/ellis-john-willis [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/new [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/fort-fisher [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fisher-charles-frederick [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/lamb-william [11] http://www.fremontnc.gov [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/carolina-central-railway [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/cape-fear [14] http://news.google.com/newspapers? id=empgAAAAIBAJ&sjid=8HENAAAAIBAJ&pg=3905%2C4005013 [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/state-rights [16] https://archive.org/stream/biographicalregi02cull#page/14/mode/2up [17] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/dorothy-fremont-grant-collection-1773-1893-1954/130386 [18] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924028835945#page/n147/mode/2up [19] http://books.google.com/books? id=GTNEAAAAYAAJ&pg=PA127#v=onepage&q&f=false [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/architects [21]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/cartographers-surveyors [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/engineers [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/brunswick- [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal--7 [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no